MINUTES OF MEETING 

LAKE ST. CATHERINE CONSERVATION FUND, Inc.
Date & time:
July 25, 2015  8 AM Wells Village School (Pre meeting for Summer Meeting)
Format: Board of Directors meeting

Attendance:  Steinmetz, Emmons, Frye, Evans, Pliner, Peterson, Fontaine, Short
1.  OPENING PRAYER
2.  SECRETARY’S REPORT

· Minutes of meeting June 20, 2015 need to be approved   (Fontaine/Emmons: Approved)
· Current membership 91 members are signed up for 2015  Unpaid potential members:  25
· Summer meeting announcement in Free Press, on web site, emailed to members, posters and sign placed (thanks to Dave Emmons). 
· New web design is now in place; David and Abbie Emmons (skilled with Word Press) met with Lee to work on adjustments; refinements are still under way.  David E. noted that Pay Pal still isn’t working.
· Lee sent link to the crowd funding petition to all of our email members with request that they post to Facebook
· Lee sent letter to all hydro-raking applicants offering to refund the registration fee.  Five so far have responded and said to keep the $50 as a donation.  
.        Unresolved Action Items: .
· PB is still working on getting plaque prices Done:  $25-50
· Review committee structure: Bob will set up a chart of who is on what committee. All of us should contact   him if we are already on a committee.  No Action
· Re: the hydraulic dredging permit, Bill Frye pointed out that our permit requires us to have a shoreline management plan submitted to the state by October 1. PB will remind the ANR that we had already completed that requirement and make sure that won’t be an issue later on.
· RE: Indemnity insurance for Directors:  we are seeking less costly premiums.  Our current insurer was unable to give us a lower price.  PB has brought it up with the Coalition…no action so far.  PB will ask Ellen Oppenheimer if the other organizations can get quotes…still working on it.

3.  TREASURER’S  REPORT  (See also ADDENDA 1, 2, and 3)  

The LSCCF books have been closed for fiscal year end June 30, 2015.  Bill Frye presented a balance sheet of assets, liabilities and net worth (ADDENDUM 1)  PB will appoint an audit committee.  David E.warned against putting anything on our web site that encouraged people to buy another’s product; it’s against 501c3 regulations.
Bill also provided a comparative report of the 2015 fiscal year operating budget of revenue and expenditures, verses actual results (ADDENDUM 2).
Two items of note for budget vs actual results.  First there was a decline in total member donations from the previous year, and donations this year came in $4,850 less than budget as well. This was the primary cause for revenue being $5,602 less than what was budgeted.   On the other hand however expenses were less than last year, and came in $1,121 below budget this year. But the bottom line is, net revenue over expense was below budget by $4,481.  The fact that it was not necessary to repay Notes Payable did, however, result in a small positive cash flow over budget.


Bill also provided the monthly Cash Flow Report.  There were only two columns this month since the fiscal year to date and the monthly figures are the same.  Major expenses are:  Ads (website upgrade(?)) $200, Electric $205.51, Equipment (13th east side aeration diffuser), Water Testing Lab fees $375 (think of it, over $10K spent on this over the last few years), and Supplies $121.56 (oil, filters for compressor and shipping).  Revenue is self explanatory.  Fiscal year to date loss is $1,077.05. (ADDENDUM 3)

Bill also mentioned a $20 donation we got on Variety Day.


In response to comments regarding the expenses involved in required tests which seem unnecessary, PB said he would try to re-negotiate the requirement.  

4.  NEW BUSINESS:
    4.1  Next implementation steps — hydraulic dredging then new aeration? 

Much discussion ensued about whether to pursue one project, the other, or both.  Dave E began by saying we should pursue both (looks like we will get the ok on aeration of west side) at the same time, not in sequence.  

PB pointed out that there’s no way to get aeration approved and in the lake this season due to time restraints imposed by ANR (at least one month wait).  The submission this time must be “first class” in order to be approved.  We have no guarantee from ANR yet that they will approve.  


Dave said he’d still like to see something in the water, even if it’s not turned on.


Bob asked if getting the go-ahead with hydraulic dredging could affect our ability to get approval on the west side aeration.  


Of current importance with hydraulic dredging is to get prices and find a contractor.


David F said he’s in favor of putting harvesting in place, but PB said that applying for harvesting means dealing with a whole different area of ANR.  And currently the LSCA holds the permit, and only one is offered per lake.  


Bob said that he and a prominent member of the LSCA who is also a Little Lake resident have been discussing working jointly with LSCA on harvesting and aeration.  Maybe we can formally propose this with the LSCA.  


As  discussion was carried on about the actual efficacy of hydraulic dredging in the northwest corner, Lee pointed out the utterly desperate situation in the northwest corner, saying that if dredging is not done, residents there will just lose their waterfront altogether.  


PB said we need also to consider less expensive equipment for aeration than the kind we used on the east side.  He has a source (Pollard Water) offering aeration equipment at 30%-50% less than what we got from Clean-Flo.  If we could save that much we would be in a position to consider both projects (aeration and hyd. Dredg), since aeration would be $15K to $20K instead of $45K. 


David F pointed out that oil-based compressors do cause some oil to enter the air being pumped into the lake, and that devices that clean it  (scrubbers) are very expensive.  He noted, however, that the equipment Pollard offered uses membrane diffusers instead of ceramic, and that the membrane diffusers may be able to filter out the oil.  Someone pointed out that those membranes therefore may need more frequent replacement. 

PB said we all agree that we believe in aeration.  We need more info on other systems besides Clean-Flo. Regarding hydraulic dredging, we need to get costs from a contractor and seek flexibility with the state in terms of the actual dredging site (could be closer to shoreline, e.g.).  He and David E. will proceed to gather the information we need regarding costs, contractor, etc.  In evaluating other aeration equipment, PB, Fran, and David E will engage in a conference call with Pollard Water and ask pertinent questions about durability, oil-based compressors, and other matters.  


David E and Misha Cetner will be in the lake in October and will discuss flexibility re: areas to be dredged near shore.  


Bob said he sees a value in getting the state to pair hydraulic dredging with aeration.  

    4.2  Fund raising — Crowd Funding status report, petition process, new ideas (conference call) — review next steps   David
Emmons is still working at trying to increase the base.  Lee and David are going to revise the headline to make it more attractive to potential donors.  David has been working with Jackie Dufresne on this.   David E also suggested we contact the Modern Woodmen Association to see if they would make a donation.  David and PB also plan to approach some of the larger local businesses such as Price Chopper.  

:Lee mentioned that Tim Makepeace suggested recently that we might profit from having a talk with the Wells Select Board.  

A phone call was placed to member Joe Caruso, who had some suggestions about fund raising.  Joe mentioned the Federal Rural Development Loans, the Argosy Foundation (has donated over 100 million to Vermont causes), and the Lake Champlain Basin Program as possible sources.  He also spoke of a John Abele, a billionaire philanthropist in Shelburne, VT who is likely to make donations to causes in Vermont such as ours.  Lee said he would look into contacting this person.  Joe concluded by saying he would look further into sources in his home state of Connecticut.


PB noted that he had heard that the new principal of the Wells school is also a skilled grant writer.  He suggested that we might make an arrangement wherein we would provide a program for the students in return for some grant-writing help from the principal. 

 4.3  Volunteers and promotion activities (report on results and next steps)  no action.
4.4  Agenda for ‘Second Members’ Meeting’

PB reviewed the plan for the Summer Meeting:  

Opening and honor America

1.  use of our lake restoration strategy  -- with results to date 

    1.1  Aeration by Lake Saint Catherine Conservation Fund including You Tube underwater tour video

    1.2  EcoHarvester experience by Lake Bomoseen Association -- video of LBA's machine in action should be available

    1.3  Denial of this year's hydro-raking permit application -- reasons given and ramifications

    1.4  Aeration expansion plan and status of DEC's review

    1.5  Hydraulic dredging permit -- status and next steps

2.  Renovate application to milfoil by Lake St. Catherine Association -- latest treatment areas, comments

3.  a live link or video with Jennifer Jones on her work associating milfoil decline to aeration (still trying for this)

4.  Shoreland Protection Bill -- status of implementation

5.  a review of fund raising opportunities
    5.1  Lake Dunmore Association fund raising program as a model

    5.2  petition and crowd funding work

    5.3  other … please make suggestions

6.  AOB

7.  Final comments and close

David F suggested that PB be sure to explain how a small dredging operation in the northwest corner would be of benefit to lakeshore  owners in general.  
5.  OLD BUSINESS. 
   5.1  New Aeration Permit —conference call, next steps…see 4.1 above 

   5.2  EcoHarvester — LBA status…Joel is still arranging for us to visit Bomoseen and see the harvester in action.
   5.3  Hydraulic dredging – see 4.1 above.  
   5.4  Review committee structure – No action
   5.5  Discussion of Lily Pond, Middle Channel and Lower Channel issues…no action
6.  AOB

7.  DONM:  Saturday, August 22, 2015. 10 AM, at the Wells Town  Hall.
Respectfully submitted, 
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R. Lee Evans, Secretary

July 25, 2015
ADDENDUM  1
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ADDENDUM  2

LAKE ST CATHERINE CONSERVATION FUND, INC.






BALANCE SHEET





AS OF FISCAL YEAR END JUNE 30, 2015

ASSETS





LIABILITIES

CASH-Checking

42,382

Notes Payable



   2,500

Equipment


46,289

NET WORTH

Grants Receivable:



FY END Revenue over Expense

   9,468

  Town of Wells



Reserve For Lake Projects 2015

   2,500

      Voted March 2015

10,000

Reserve For Lake Projects 2016

 10,000







Reserve For Dredging NW Corner LL
   2,500







Reserve For Aeration West Side LL
      
450







Prior Accumulated Net Worth

71,253





_____

TOTAL NET WORTH


96,171

TOTAL ASSETS

98,671

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND NET WORTH
98,671

ADDENDUM  3
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